


[image: ]PAROWAN CITY PLANNING AND ZONING MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, APRIL 21, 2025 – 6:30 P.M.
Parowan City Council Chambers
35 E 100 N, Parowan, UT 84761
Office: (435) 477-3331


Commission Members Present:  Jamie Bonnett, Heather Peet, Weston Reese, Tracey Wheeler, Shane Williamson, Jerry Vesely, Councilman David Burton

Excused: Cecilie Evans (Alternate), Scott Burns, City Attorney

City Staff Present:  Mayor Mollie Halterman; Dan Jessen, City Manager; Keith Naylor, Assistant Zoning Officer; Callie Bassett, City Recorder

Public Present:  See attached sign in sheet.

Call to Order: Jamie Bonnett called the meeting to order at 6:33 p.m.
Discussion and Recommendations on Proposed Amendments to Title 15 - “Rural Done Right”
Call To Order
The meeting was called to order by Jamie Bonnett.
Discussion and Recommendations on Proposed Amendments to Title 15 - "Rural Done Right"
Definitions
Dan Jessen explained that they had gone through all the adjustments previously and the planning commission had not felt comfortable sending a positive or negative recommendation. They had decided to table it and give everyone a couple of weeks to consider any changes.
The group discussed the definition of manufactured homes. They agreed to keep the word "and" in the definition to indicate both physical and legal attachment of the home to the property.
They reviewed the definition of "dwelling mixed use commercial" and decided to keep "dwelling" at the beginning to group it with other dwelling types in the code.
R1A Zone
The commission discussed the regulations surrounding accessory buildings and recognized the complexities and issues present in the current articulation of the rules. It was decided that the 25% coverage rule for accessory buildings in the R1A zone should be deleted to avoid confusion and inconsistency. Instead, the commission opted to rely on the existing coverage rule found within the supplementary regulations section, which states that no accessory building or group of accessory buildings in any residential zone shall cover more than 25% of the rear yard unless exceptions are granted through a conditional use permit. Additionally, they clarified that this rule applies specifically to external accessory dwelling units as well. This decision aimed to standardize regulations across different zones and eliminate redundancy, ensuring that the criteria for rear yard coverage by accessory buildings, including EADUs, are consistently applied and easier to understand.
Density Limits
There was discussion about inconsistencies between density limits listed in different sections of the code. The planning commission addressed concerns about the varying density limits within the zoning and proposed unit development (PUD) sections. Specifically, it was noted that while the code for PUDs included limits of 5, 7, and 9 units per acre for R1, R2, and R3 zones respectively, a different set of limits—4, 6, and 8 units per acre—was proposed for the regular zoning sections.
The commission recognized the necessity for consistency across the board, acknowledging that the PUD density might traditionally offer leeway for higher density due to creative housing design and layout possibilities. However, they decided it was most streamlined to align all sections under a unified standard. Therefore, they resolved to keep density limits at 4 units per acre for R1, 6 units per acre for R2, and 8 units per acre for R3 zones, and subsequently opted to remove the alternative 5, 7, 9 limits included in the PUD section. This measure was seen as beneficial in maintaining clarity and consistency for developers and city planners alike, ensuring uniform expectations and simplifying the implementation of the zoning regulations.
Building Size Requirements
The group engaged in a detailed discussion about the appropriate minimum building sizes for various housing types. Dan Jessen highlighted the current provisions that had been previously deliberated on, specifying that in the R2 residential zone, the minimum building size for single units had been set at 850 square feet. There was a consensus to maintain this requirement, viewing it as a balance that supports both aesthetic standards and practical living spaces within the zone. Similarly, for the R3 residential zone, the minimum building size for single-family units was established at 750 square feet. The commission recognized that the initial lack of a specified minimum in the R3 section had been a gap, but appreciated that including the 750-square-foot minimum now offered more clarity and structure to the zoning code. This decision was particularly important for ensuring that developers are aware of and adhere to minimum living space requirements, fostering a consistent approach in building design and planning across the city. In making these resolutions, the aim was not only to uphold developmental standards but also to facilitate more diverse housing options while maintaining the city's intended rural character.
Commercial Zones
There was extensive discussion about allowing residential uses in commercial zones. Dan Jessen explained the original intent was to enable mixed-use commercial and residential development, which had been previously agreed upon when the two commercial zones were split. The group considered the possibility of allowing residential builds in commercial zones under specific circumstances, emphasizing the balance between commercial development and the possibility of residential units. While some commission members expressed concerns about using limited commercial land for standalone residential purposes, it was noted that the decision to allow for this had already been voted on and agreed upon in previous meetings.
The commission agreed to remove outdated language about conditional use permits for setbacks in the general commercial zone. Dan Jessen noted that the conditional use permit requirements for setbacks were originally to ensure uniformity with the historic preservation district guidelines in the downtown area. However, this stipulation was no longer necessary after the division of commercial zones into general and downtown commercial areas. Therefore, in areas such as downtown where buildings align closely with the property line, the conditional use provision was redundant and removed to simplify the code.
Additionally, there was a consensus to allow bed and breakfasts in the downtown commercial zone. This decision aligned with the goal of encouraging vibrant mixed-use environments that cater to both tourists and residents, adding to the district's appeal without consuming excessive commercial space.
Manufactured Home Subdivisions
While discussing manufactured home subdivisions, the group went over the language intended to avoid "cookie cutter" or track-home appearances. This term was initially met with some dissatisfaction among members, some of whom preferred not to use the term "cookie cutter." However, despite the reservations, the commission decided to preserve the phrase in the content for the time being due to its descriptive nature of the desired diversity in design. It was noted that the application of this language was part of an overarching goal to ensure that developments align with the rural character of the community, making the overall design more appealing and less uniform.
Furthermore, Larry Zajac brought up a proposal to incorporate a specified open space requirement into the subdivision code, noting how developers frequently challenge the lack of defined criteria for open space provision. He emphasized that currently, the planners rely on precedent rather than written code to enforce open space contributions, which often leads to contested negotiations with developers. This suggestion was widely accepted among the commission members, who recognized the importance of codifying open space requirements to enhance clarity and ensure developers consistently meet local expectations.
Recognizing the need for deliberate and comprehensive stakeholder engagement, the commission reached a consensus that introducing an open space requirement necessitated a separate focus from the current Title 15 amendments. They agreed that this topic required independent handling in order to facilitate thorough public review and feedback, suggesting it should be scheduled for its own public hearing. This approach would allow the necessary due diligence and community consultation to occur for an issue of such long-term impact, distinct from the scope of the present “Rural Done Right” amendments.
Final Discussion
The commission debated whether the changes made, particularly adding townhomes back in, were significant enough to require another public hearing. There was a discussion acknowledging that the inclusion of townhomes and adjustments to associated regulations, like reducing the number of attached units to a maximum of four, represented important modifications from what had been initially presented in the earlier public hearing. Dan Jessen noted that while the commission had addressed many small, detailed changes, incorporating townhomes could be viewed as a substantial change needing further public input. Dave Burton raised concerns about whether the extent of modifications warranted a new public hearing, considering the adjustments made since the last hearing. After further discussion, they ultimately decided it would be prudent for the city council to hold an additional public hearing to ensure the community has adequate opportunity to review and comment on the revised amendments before they are adopted. This was seen as an integral step in maintaining transparency and community involvement in the decision-making process.
Motion: Weston Reese moved to send a positive recommendation to the city council on the Rural Done Right modifications. Jerry Vesely seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.
Adjourn
Motion: Jerry Vesely moved to adjourn the meeting. Shane Williamson seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 8:27 p.m.
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